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1st Wilsden Rainbows ôTake Actionõ on litter 
 

Last September the Rainbows (the most junior level of Girl Guides, age 

range 4 -7 years old) carried out a survey 

as part of their ôTake Actionõ theme, and 

were very sad to realise that although 

there are five bins between their meeting 

place at St Matthews Church and the pic-

nic tables in the park, they found so much 

litter on their walk that they ran out of 

space to record it on their tally sheets. The 

leaders picked it all up (with litter -pickers) 

and talked with the Rainbows about how 

long some rubbish would take to disap-

pear, like the baby wipes they found, 200 -

400 years, cigarette ends 10 years (there 

were loads of these) and some plastic 

and glass bottles never.  The Rainbows  

were sad at how many sweet wrappers and bottles were in the park.   

The Rainbows were asked what they would like to do about all the 

litter and they unanimously agreed that they would like to make some 

posters to put up round the village asking everyone to put their rubbish 

in the bins provided and help keep Wilsden tidy.   They asked the Parish 

Council to help them do this and you will have seen the results on dis-

play around the village and its footpaths.  The Rainbows ideally want-

ed their posters to be recyclable but we reluctantly had to laminate 

them for weatherproofing and make them longer -lasting. To mitigate 

this we ask that you make an effort to notice them (both the artwork 

and the message), there are eighteen of them, all wonderful and col-

ourful, and showing that Rainbows want everyone to remember that 

littering is wrong. Thank you to them for the reminder and thank you to 

you for acting upon it.  
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The Parish Council is holding all meetings remotely due to Coronavirus re-

strictions. All its meetings remain open to the public and all Council meetings 

include a 20 min. session where residents can raise any issues they wish. De-

tails of how to join the meetings are on the relevant Agendas which are 

available to view on the parish council website under meetings or by con-

tacting the Clerk. The Contact Point at the Village Hall is currently closed 

due to Coronavirus restrictions.  In the meantime, If you wish to contact the 

Parish Council please do so by either emailing the Clerk at 

clerk@wilsdenparishcouncil.gov.uk  or use the form on the Parish Councilõs 

website at www.wilsdenparishcouncil.gov.uk  or  telephone 07384 713 156.  
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WELCOME TO A SPECIAL AUTUMN 2020 EDITION OF  

THE WILSDENER   

    

 

Nursing in the 1900sõs before the NHSñSee Pages 4/5  

What was actually happening in your village during Lock-

downñSee pages 6/7  

Wilsden Angels!!  Interested? Turn to pages 10/11  

READ THESE ARTICLES AND MUCH MORE INSIDE YOUR VILLAGE 

NEWSLETTER  

mailto:clerk@wilsdenparishcouncil.gov.uk
http://www.wilsdenparishcouncil.gov.uk
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 MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIRMAN, COUNCILLOR PETER KETLEY 

Welcome to this special extended edition of the 

Wilsdener. As I write this restrictions on our move-

ments have been imposed and it goes without 

saying that this edition's message is dominated by 

the pandemic that has affected all of us to some 

degree or another; elsewhere in this issue you will 

read about the excellent work being done by the 

Coronavirus Angels  and others in supporting 

those most vulnerable. You can also read about 

the way in which businesses have responded to the pandemic.  

  

Parish Council business is no exception and I will summarise some of the ways 

in which Covid -19 has impacted us.  In terms of going about our business face

-to -face council meetings have been replaced by remote conferencing 

using the Zoom platform. Members of the public can still 'attend' meetings by 

using the meeting code and password given on the parish council website.  

The annual meeting of the parish council, due to be held in May, was can-

celled.  

 

The contact point has been closed; however you can still raise village con-

cerns using the contact information given on the back page.  

 

The parish council is still working on developing its neighbourhood planning 

and is currently waiting for Bradford's review of the green belt, but the final 

adoption of it will be delayed as no referendums can be held until May 2021. 

Discussions with Bradford on the possibility of the parish council taking respon-

sibility for the management of green spaces within the village to improve the 

look of the place have been delayed.  

 

It is not, however all doom and gloom. Since the last issue:  

The casual vacancy in the Harecroft ward has been filled; we are pleased to 

welcome Amanda Belford onto the council. You can read about Amanda 

further on.  

 

Section 106 funding was received from Bradford in relation to building devel-

opment in the village. This was an incredibly hard and lengthy negotiation 

and we are delighted that the outcome was a grant of £56K for the refurbish-

ment of the Play Area in the park. As I write this work is nearly complete.  

A grant from the West Yorkshire Police and Crime Commissioners' Safer 

Communities Fund of £519 as a contribution towards the cost of an additional 

street light for the entrance to the park by the bowling green.   
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Wilsden Playground Refurbishments  
 

Itõs taken a while, remember the e-petition last year? Bradford Council 

agreed that we could spend the ôs106 recreation moneyõ, paid to them 

by the developer of Sycamore Chase, on 

refurbishing the playground and so the 

Working Group of two parish councillors 

and three mums, assisted by officers from 

Bradford council, started the process.  

We consulted with you on several occa-

sions and you told us that top of the list 

was better provision for the younger chil-

dren, followed by an improved surface 

under the central ôProludicõ combination 

(which was being retained along with the 

ôwitches hatõ). You wanted the equipment for older and younger children 

to be separate and for it to be all enclosed within the fence. Swings were, 

unsurprisingly, the most popular item and you wanted at least two each 

for younger and older ages. You preferred metal equipment over timber, 

which was also preferred by the CBMDC officers as it has a longer 

lifespan.  We had a long wish -list and a relatively small budget of £60,000 

(which includes nearly £4,000 put in by the Parish Council). We started by 

getting quotes from four companies, reducing to two and then the final 

one which we felt offered us the most of what we had wanted. It was a 

steep learning curve as itõs not just about the equipment, even though 

that is what you see and expect. We quickly became immersed in fall 

spaces and landing heights, the pros and cons of different surfaces and 

their longevity, and how we might get more usable space for the equip-

ment whilst keeping the grassed gradients mow -able, all of which had to 

be factored into the budget.  

Installation was due to start just as lockdown happened and had to be 

delayed, but it began as soon as the rules on open -air working were re-

laxed. At the time of writing (July) we hope that the re -opening of play-

grounds in Bradford will more or less coincide with the signing -off and offi-

cial opening of the refurbished playground, which will be a lot less frustrat-

ing than it would have been if work had been unable to take place dur-

ing lockdown. We hope that the children of Wilsden enjoy using their new 

playground where they can learn from a young age about risk -taking in a 

controlled environment under the supervision of parents, giving them con-

fidence in their own abilities.  

Throughout the planning process the Working Group mums invested an 

immense amount of time and effort, juggling childcare and meetings, 

and the Parish Council wishes to give them a well -deserved and hearty 

thank you on behalf of the village and its children.  

 
Cllr. Jane Callaghan  
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A LITTLE COLOUR IN OUR LIVES 

  

2020 was meant to be the year of   The Wilsden In Bloom where a whole 

range of individuals and organisations were to come together to produce 

a horticultural spectacular in and around the village. This was  going to be 

a tremendous exercise in commu-

nity involvement.  

 Then along came Covid and all 

the good intentions and plans 

came to a grinding halt or were 

put on hold.  However, all was not 

lost and congratulations must go 

to Wilsden in Bloom and its spon-

sors for the planted up barrels and 

to the many individuals who have 

"planted up" to make the village 

look the best it can.  

 The Parish Council was committed early on to go ahead with its Summer 

planting programme.  In total it has provided 47 Hanging Baskets, 7 Barrel 

Planters around the Park, 13 Coffin Planters 

around the Car Park and 14 Railing and Wall 

Baskets, some on new locations The Station at 

Harecroft, The Dentists and Albert Pratt Under-

takers.  Thanks is also due to Carlton Nurseries 

who have provided the  plants in difficult times 

for supply and continue to keep them wa-

tered in a safe manner.  

 Thanks must also be given to Cllr. Lucy Golton 

and Neil Booth for restoring and planting up 

the long trough by the Suite Centre, Wilsden 

Gardening Assoc.,  Village Green, War Memorial, and the entrance to Wils-

den Park.  Finally to the stalwarts of  The Friends Of Wilsden Park   who work 

tirelessly to keep the Park Area a pleasure to look at and walk through.  

 We hope the efforts of all these residents and or-

ganisations  have contributed in a small part to lift-

ing the spirits in these difficult times and let us hope 

for a better 2021.  

Cllr. Trevor Dufton  
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The Parish Council contributed a grant of £1250 to the Village Hall to assist 

with the refurbishment.  

A grant from the Road Safety Trust for £20K. to address speeding in Harecroft. 

Unfortunately work has been put back until 2021 because Bradford Highways 

are unable to resource the project because of pressure from Covid -19 work.  

 

 I hope that you enjoyed  the  spring bulbs  and are currently enjoying the 

planters and hanging baskets that the council have provided. I am sure  that 

you will agree that this year we need a bit of colour more than ever to cheer 

us up. Wilsden in Bloom are also to be congratulated on augmenting the 

council's planting. Looking to the future two forthcoming developments from 

the parish council will include:  

A new look website, with associated apps and a parish council Facebook 

page.  

A new working group to consider safety and security in the village; its remit is 

to be both proactive and reactive in seeking to improve the actual or per-

ceived safety and security of Wilsden & Harecroft.  

The parish council is still in business!  

 

Cllr. Peter Ketley  

 

MEET OUR NEW HARECROFT PARISH COUNCILLOR AND 

READ HER STORY 

 /ƭƭǊΦ !ƳŀƴŘŀ .ŜƭŦƻǊŘ 

Hi, I am the newest recruit to Wilsden Parish Council, 

starting in March 2020 and then Covid 19 hit us all and 

since then it has been a crazy world hasnõt it. 

 

I am still getting to terms with my role as Harecroft 

Councillor and Parish Council life.  My aim is to get 

Harecroft involved as much as possible with Wilsden and to work with Hare-

croft residents on all matters.  

 

I share the passion of Councillor Lucy Golton regarding the youth of the 

village and encouraging them to become involved as much as possible and 

I am looking forward to working with her on that.  

 

I have lived in Harecroft for the last 18 years with my husband and 2 daugh-

ters.  I will come clean and declare that I am originally from over the border 

in Lancashire but my husband , a true Yorkshire man, has and continues to 

try to òeducate me to Yorkshire waysó , sometimes successful sometime not! 

It is still a Barm Cake!! And yes, you can spend money!  
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Send for the Nurse  
 

The NHS, which we are all appreciating so much this year, has had its ups 

and downs over the past 72 years, but for most of the population of 

Wilsden it has always been there.  

Where might we have turned for help in the not so very distant past? We 

had village doctors, from Dr Bentley in 1841 to Dr Findlater who was here 

when the NHS came into being, but the thought of the doctorõs bill was 

always a serious consideration and the repertoire of effective treatment 

was limited. For many conditions the outcome was dependent on good 

nursing care. For the better off this meant a private nurse. Others must rely 

on family and neighbours.  

An organised system of standards and training for district nurses began 

towards the end of the 19 th century and Queen Victoriaõs Jubilee Institute 

for Nurses was chartered in 1889.  In 1909 a group of prominent local 

people met at Harden Hall to form the Cullingworth, Harden and Wilsden 

District Nursing Association to employ  a ôQueenõs Nurseõ to serve the 

three villages.  The constitution and rules suggested by the Queenõs 

Institute are too long to be included here but the most important rule is 

that the services of the nurse shall be for cases of the sick and poor 

working classes in their own homes. Free nursing is to be given in cases of 

necessity but patients, when able, should be encouraged to give a 

donation to the Association, however small.  

The estimated cost for the first year, to be shared between the three 

villages, was £110.  This was to be raised from subscribers and donors, a 

committee member from each village to be responsible for collecting 

subscriptions.  Other income came from charitable trusts, Friendly 

Societies and a contribution from the Guardians 

of the West Bierley Union to pay for nursing the 

sick poor receiving outdoor relief. This income 

had to cover the nurseõs salary (not stated in the 

minutes but likely to have been around £25 pa), 

the cost of a temporary nurse if needed during 

her holidays, accommodation, insurance, 

receipt books and other stationery, annual 

subscription to the Queenõs Institute, a bicycle 

and nursing equipment. This consisted of enamel 

basins, 2 yards of rubber sheeting, syringe, 

bedpan and up to ten shillings worth of 

dressings.                                                         
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Another business that has operated through lockdown is Richard Arundelõs 

Butchers shop.  At the beginning of lockdown with guidelines no yet out, 

the shop doors were closed and orders were taken over the phone.  This 

actually has some advantages for the butchersõ as it allowed Richard to 

manage large orders and have better control of his stock.  

Answering the phone had various downsides 

as it was a difficult to take the orders over the 

phone and Facebook, and it also was diffi-

cult to manage payments over the phone. 

However, as the lockdown progressed the 

shop door was able to reopen, operating a 

one in one out system whilst still doing a col-

lection and delivery system and Richardõs 

business has been doing well.  

 

Longleyõs Fisheries also successfully operated throughout the entire lock-

down. Customers had to make orders 

by telephone and 5 minute time slots 

were allocated for collections so that 

customer contact was limited. The 

shop also had a fence across the 

door to protect the staff in the shop 

and orders were passed across the 

fence to prevent anyone having to 

come into the store. Walk in orders are 

now allowed as lockdown has been 

eased slightly, however the majority of 

orders are still being taken over the 

phone.  

 

Despite how hard this time has been, it has been lovely to see how support-

ive our local businesses have become. The villagers have been patient with 

businesses as they have tried their best to sift through all the guidelines and 

attempt to process how they can operate safely.   

I am really proud of the businesses in Wilsden and would like to say a big 

THANK YOU to every single business in Wilsden.  

For anyone who would like to find the Wilsden is Open video is can be 

found on youtube: https://youtu.be/SexuluQP5mk  

 

Article courtesy of Beatrice Overend  

https://youtu.be/SexuluQP5mk
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Wilsden has always had a strong sense of community, and this has never 

been more present than during the Coronavirus lockdown. Our many loved 

businesses of Wilsden have had to adapt in order to function and survive. I 

had the pleasure of putting together the òWilsden is Openó video, that show-

cased the numerous ways in which the businesses of Wilsden were surviving 

during such an unprecedented time.  It was a pleasure to put this video to-

gether. Thanks to a team of volunteers we successfully spoke to and filmed 

15 businesses plus the school, churches, doctors and even the parish council. 

When I edited together the video it was really emotional to see how during a 

time of so much uncertainty that our local business owners were there for us.  

Our video was inspired by a similar one that we had seen from another vil-

lage, where their business owners came together to say they were still open 

and there for the villagers. We decided to take it one step further and put 

together a 7 minute -long video with individual videos from a range of busi-

nesses in Wilsden. The team of volunteers (recruited from willing members of 

the ôCoronavirus Angelsõ volunteer group) set out with their mobile phone 

cameras and trekked around Wilsden to film the different aspects of the vid-

eo.  We also decided to include places such as the Doctors Surgery, the lo-

cal churches, the Primary School and Paddy (the administrator of Wilsden 

Residents Facebook Page) to help bring the village together.  

For many businesses, Covid -19 meant they had to revaluate how they oper-

ate to protect their customers.  The ôWilsden is Openõ video gave business 

owners the chance to let the villagers know how they were operating, alt-

hough their doors may have been closed. For example, our pubs offered 

takeaway services.  

Our Community Post Office successfully operated throughout the entire lock-

down with special measures such as only allowing two customers in the store 

at once. By chance the layout of the Post Office is designed with a central 

community space which allowed social distancing to be easily maintained.  

 

For me personally Iõve spent more time in 

the Post Office than usual, as Iõve found 

writing letters to people is a great way to 

feel connected even when we canõt see 

each other.  

 

 

WILSDEN IS OPEN 
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Also listed is a bath for use of nurse, so we may surmise that the rooms 

rented for her at Wapping Farm did not include such a 

facility. Perhaps that was not the only drawback as a 

committee meeting later that year states that the nurse 

should be at liberty to make arrangements for her 

future residence provided it did not involve the 

committee in more expense than at present.  Nurse 

Wheelwright stayed until September 1910 and was 

replaced by Nurse Souter. Her equipment was boosted 

by the addition of two air cushions and a bronchitis 

kettle.  

The life span of a bicycle for a nurse covering three hilly 

villages seems to have been less than three years for it was replaced in 

1912 and was due for replacement in 1914, at which stage improved 

locomotion was on the agenda.  The accounts for June show £27 for a 

motor bicycle and the cost of teaching Nurse Souter to drive it. I  think we 

can assume Gertrude Souter to have been a lively, modern woman for she 

undertook to pay the insurance on the bike in exchange for being able to 

have it for personal use as well as work. After the outbreak of war, she told 

the committee she would like to serve as a Red Cross nurse and in 1916 she 

went to India as a member of Queen Alexandraõs Imperial Military Nursing 

Service. Her sister Mrs Denton was appointed as temporary district nurse 

until her return.  

The Association always struggled to raise enough to meet its obligations 

and In 1918 Cullingworth withdrew from the 

Association, unable to find anyone willing to 

collect subscriptions.  Reduced to two 

villages, they economised by selling the 

motorbike.  

Nurse Souter returned in 1918 to an increased 

salary and the additional role of School Nurse 

for Harden and Wilsden. After her marriage to 

George Fant, she continued until resigning in 

1920.  

(Unlike ours, many Associations were not 

willing to employ married nurses.) She was 

replaced by Nurse Gibson and finally Nurse 

OõConnor until the Association disbanded in 

1948. 

Astrid Hansen  

 

Vintage bronchitis kettle  

±ƛƴǘŀƎŜ ōƻƻƪ ǇǳōƭƛǎƘŜŘ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ мфмл 


